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Date: Monday, July 11, 2016 
Time: 4:00 p.m. – 5:30 p.m. 
Location: The Classroom (Economy Building)     
Committee Members:  Rico Quirindongo (Chair), James Savitt (Vice-Chair), Betty Halfon, John Finke, 

David Ghoddousi, Gloria Skouge and Colleen Bowman  

 

4:00pm I. Administrative: 
A. Approval of Agenda 
B. Approval of the MarketFront Committee June 6, 2016 

Meeting Minutes 

Chair 

4:05pm II. Announcements and/or Community Comments  

4:15pm III.     Key Issues and Discussion Items  
A.  MarketFront Construction, Schedule & Budget Update 

 
Justine Kim 

4:40pm IV.    Action Items and Reports   
A. Action Item: Proposed Resolution 16-37: Pike Place 

MarketFront (PC1N) Desimone Bridge Seismic Upgrades 
Geotechnical Services – Shannon & Wilson  

B. Action Item: Proposed Resolution 16-38: Pike Place 
MarketFront (PC1N) Special Inspection Services – Mayes 
Testing Engineers, Inc 

C. Action Item: Proposed Resolution 16-39: MarketFront Project 
(PC1N) Desimone Bridge Seismic Upgrade - Sellen MACC 
Amendment 

D. Action Item: Proposed Resolution 16-40: Pike Place 
MarketFront (PC1N) Miller Hull – Additional Services (South 
Walkway)  
 

E. Report from Stakeholders Group 

 
Justine Kim 

 
 

Justine Kim 
 

 
Justine Kim 

 
 

Justine Kim 
 
 

Haley Land 
 

5:05pm V.     Items for the Consent Agenda  Chair 

5:10pm VI.    Public Comment  

5:20pm VII.   Concerns of Committee Members   

5:30pm VIII.  Adjournment Chair 
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Monday, June 6th, 2016 
4:00p.m. to 6:00p.m. 
The Classroom  
  

Committee Members Present: Rico Quirindongo, David Ghoddousi, Gloria Skouge, Colleen 

Bowman 
 

Other Council Members Present:  
 

Staff/Consultants Present: Ben Franz-Knight, Tamra Nisly, Justine Kim, Carrie Holmes 
 

Others Present: Howard Aller, Haley Land, Chris Scott  
 

The meeting was called to order at 4:10p.m. by Rico Quirindongo, Chair. 

 
I.        Administration 

A.   Approval of the Agenda  

            The agenda was approved by acclamation 

 

B.   Approval of the May 9, 2016 MarketFront Committee meeting minutes 

The meeting minutes were approved by acclamation.   
 

II.      Announcements and Community Comments 

Haley Land inquired regarding Howard Aller’s health status.  

 

Lillian Sherman provided a brief update on the PikeUp! Campaign. She had noted that 

the campaign had raised 5.4Million in fundraising.  

 
III. Key Issues and Discussion Items  

A. MarketFront Construction, Schedule & Budget Update  

Justine Kim, Project Manager provided an update to the MarketFront Construction, 

Budget and Schedule. There was a monthly construction slideshow presented capturing 

several recent images of the construction progress for the MarketFront project site during 

the month of May 2016. Justine Kim reported that the team had met a few recent 

millstones. A noted milestone was the pouring of the last major horizontal slab. It was 

also reported that the monitoring of the Burlington North tunnel was complete since the 

project had reached the strength of the concrete we were waiting for. Ben Franz-Knight 

noted that the tunnel upgrade equipment is in process of being removed and we are also 

nearing the end of our monitoring with Unico regarding the obligations with an 

Easement.  

 

MarketFront Committee  
Meeting Minutes 
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Ben mentioned that last month we had received an incredibly volume of RFI submittals; 

the team had been working really hard on keeping track of this. He noted that we have 

been very protective of the design team in particular. He said senior staff from Sellen and 

Miller Hull had responded in kind and had stepped up to help out in the field and 

streamline the decision making process.  He said that recently, there has been drastic 

change in the number and quality of responses. He lastly added that we have been able to 

get dedicated staff person on Miller Hull’s side whose focus is placed strictly on housing, 

 

B. Steinbrueck Park/Native Park – Follow-up to Council Presentation  

There was a brief follow-up regarding Steinbrueck Park proceeding the May 26th, PDA 

Council discussion. Ben Franz-Knight noted that he had not heard anything back from the 

design team. He wanted to keep the topic on the MarketFront Committee radar especially 

in allowing sufficient time for the PDA Council board to digest the presentation from the 

May 26th PDA Council Meeting.  

 

There was a brief discussion that followed regarding the Steinbrueck Park Improvements 

with the MarketFront project. The discussion including addressing potential concerns 

including the project schedule, security, connectivity and the necessity of outreach to 

various stakeholders.  

 
IV.          Action Items and Reports  

A. Initiative 123  

Ben Franz-Knight provided an introduction to the proposed Initiative 123. He noted that 

there has been a lot of outreach from a group that is opposing an initiative. He had said 

that it is not rare that we are asked to take a position on an initiative, but it is rare that 

staff steps forward to take forward as a position, especially due to the potential impacts. 

Ben provided an overview of the Initiative. The City of Seattle Initiative Measure 

Number 123 would be concerning building and operating a mile-long elevated park on 

Alaskan Way. The initiative would establish a public development authority (PDA) to 

build and operate an elevated park and other amenities along the waterfront integrating 

one block of the existing Alaskan Way Viaduct into the design. He noted that there was a 

number of challenges with the initiative including the establishment of its own unique 

PDA and the proposed powers given the PDA Status.  He added that it is very much in 

conflict with the planning we have had to date with our project and the City of Seattle.  

 

There would be a follow-up with legal counsel regarding the review of the PPM PDA’s 

Council’s ability to consider a resolution opposing Initiative 123.   

 

B. Report from Stakeholders Group  

Haley Land presented the Stakeholders Report for the MarketFront project. He reported 

that the group had met in May. He said that Ben had provided a brief update on the 

project schedule, budget and site progress. There was a brief discussion regarding 

addressing some of the types of questions that have come up regarding the project. There 

was mention of the Steinbrueck Park development plans from last month’s PDA Council 

meeting; they would anticipate following up in June on this topic.  He noted that the 

group would be meeting on June 13th at 4:30 in the Goodwin Library.  



 
 

  

 
V.          Items for the Consent Agenda  

             None   
 

VI.        Public Comment  

 Bob Messina commented on the different interim subjects that have been discussed 

recently. He mentioned the interim of the MarketFront Plaza existing before Steinbrueck 

Park is finished and referring to it as one significant interim.  He referenced another 

interim related to that is the upcoming necessity of providing a corridor to the Southwest 

original Market garage and having some new pathway and construction. He noted that 

this reality of the interim’s that involve the MarketFront need to presented more 

concretely and really focus more on what these interim periods are all about and what’s 

being done.  

 
VII.       Concerns of Committee Members 

David Ghoddousi thanked Microsoft for their donation of $100k to the Market 

Foundation as well as Lillian Sherman and her team for their hard work with the PikeUp! 

Campaign. 

 

Rico Quirindongo commented on the design solutions for the Southeast corner and the 

connection to the elevator of the existing garage. He noted that whenever that the design 

construction solution for the Southwest corner is completed, it will not be completed by 

the time of the MarketFront completion. He added that this means that we will have an 

interim construction condition at both the North and South end of the site. He added that 

there should be some careful considerations in what this temporary construction looks 

like and the duration of the interim condition.  

 

Ben Franz-Knight commented to Rico’s concern noting that we should have some refined 

concept sketches from David Miller for the Committee to look at next month. He added 

that we would need to determine the best path forward to advance that work and not 

disrupt the current workload of the design and engineer team. He added that this work 

does need to move forward and that he and Justine would continuing working on a 

strategy.  
 

VIII.       Adjournment 

            The meeting was adjourned at 4:59pm by Rico Quirindongo, Chair 

 
 
 

 

Meeting minutes submitted by: 
Dianna Goodsell, Executive Administrator  



Pike Up! Campaign Update  

July 7, 2016 

 Raised by 
7/7/16 
 

Goal by 
7/1/2016 

Percent to 
Goal 

Goal by 
12/31/2016 

CHARMS 2,937 3,000 98% 5,000 

HOOFPRINTS 261 500 52% 320 

MAJOR GIFTS $4,035,430 $4M 103% $5M 

TOTAL RAISED: $5,627,922 $6M 94% $7.5M 

 

Public Art collaboration coming to Pike Place Market July 20 - 24 

Pike Place Market Foundation and local 

Seattle artist John Fleming are working 

together to create the next major 

installation of public art in Pike Place 

Market that will hang on Western Avenue 

directly across from the new 

MarketFront.  

The public was invited to join a series of 

painting sessions in mid-July to add black 

and white brush strokes to brightly-

colored panels and all 176 painting slots 

filled up within two weeks. 

To learn more go to PikeUp.org/public-art 

or contact 

patricia.gray@pikeplacemarket.org   
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